
 

Physical activity of older people requires
tailored monitoring
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Commercial activity monitors may underestimate the exertion level of older
adults’ activity. Credit: University of Jyväskylä

The ability to move about may deteriorate when aging, and must be
considered when assessing physical activity in older people. A study on
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active aging at the University of Jyväskylä examined movement that
exceeds the intensity of preferred walking speed.

Improving physical performance requires exercising regularly beyond
one's usual level of exertion. The body then adapts to the new level of
exertion by improving performance. Many activity monitors on the
market have been developed for young and middle-aged people who
have higher physical performance than older adults. Therefore, activity
monitors may underestimate the exertion level of older adults' activity.

In the study at the University of Jyväskylä, preferred walking speed was
measured in a six-minute walking test. In addition, the participants wore
an activity monitor while living their day-to-day life.

"By measuring their preferred walking speed we were able to assess the
time that our participants exercised more strenuously than what is their
usual exertion level and what is beyond their comfort zone," explains
postdoctoral researcherLaura Karavirtafrom the Gerontology Research
Center and Faculty of Sport and Health Sciences.

The participants in the study accumulated 62 minutes of activity, on
average, beyond the intensity of their preferred walking speed.
Interestingly, the amount of activity was similar in 75-, 80- and 85-year-
old people, regardless of age.

"The new method enables us to investigate physical activity as individual
behavior, which is not influenced by fitness level," Karavirta explains.
"A physically active lifestyle is about challenging oneself according to
one's own abilities. Light intensity movement is also important, but at
least moderate exertion is required for improving physical
performance."

The prevailing recommendation for all adults is a minimum of 150
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minutes of at least moderate intensity physical activity per week. The
general definition for moderate intensity is equivalent to exceeding three
times the energy consumption of rest. Individual exertion at this intensity
varies according to person's fitness level.

"For most young adults, it feels easy and corresponds to slow walking
but for some older adults it may be the hardest effort they can perform,"
Karavirta says.

  More information: Laura Karavirta et al. Individual Scaling of
Accelerometry to Preferred Walking Speed in the Assessment of
Physical Activity in Older Adults, The Journals of Gerontology: Series A
(2020). DOI: 10.1093/gerona/glaa142
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